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NC Legislative NEWS

Governor Investigation. Gov. Mike Easley is under investigation by the State Board of Ethics for a possible conflict of interest in helping award a lease to an investor group tied to a political supporter. Ethics board officials have interviewed fellow Democrats Lt. Gov. Beverly Perdue and State Treasurer Richard Moore, who participated in the vote on the new lease for the Southport marina, to ask if Easley pressured them, state officials familiar with the investigation said. The complaint against Easley was lodged by a Southport residents' group that opposed the new lease. Residents allege that Easley was rewarding a political supporter by steering the lease to the group. Through their spokesmen, Perdue and Moore declined to comment on the investigation. The case is expected to be resolved at an ethics board meeting on Wednesday.

Busing Aliens.  A bill filed by Sen. Jim Forrester, R-Gaston, would have a committee look at the feasibility of using school and prison buses to transport Mexican nationals illegally present in the United States to their home country. Forrester’s committee, if approved, would be made up of 22 members, with an equal number being appointed by the speaker of the House and the president pro-tem of the Senate. They would include six members from each chamber, law enforcement officials, a school superintendent and an official from the Department of Correction. The commission would examin how to pay for the use of the buses, provide adequate food, beverage and sanitation for those being transported and making sure that the use of the buses didn’t interfere with their normal uses. 

Eminent Domain.  Kieran Shanahan, a former Raleigh City Council member, has launched a new statewide organization that will advocate for limits on the use of eminent domain to seize property in the state. The organization, called the North Carolina Property Rights Coalition, is a nonprofit coalition of individuals. The organization's first project will be to push for an amendment to the North Carolina Constitution that would limit the government's ability to seize private property for economic development purposes. 

Minimum Wage.  By a 72-43 vote, the House gave final approval to a bill that would raise the minimum wage to $6.15 an hour, a $1/hour increase. Last week, the Senate included the same measure in its budget bill, which is now awaiting House action, meaning either chamber could act on the other's proposal. Opponents say that the increase will hurt small businesses and mainly benefit teens who aren't primary wage earners.  The measure is expected to affect more than 100,000 people in the state, a high percentage of which are part-time employees. Organized opposition primarily came from small business and retail groups, while big business did not oppose it.  

Campaign NEWS
29th Runoff. Durham attorney Larry Hall has won a runoff race for the 29th House District, defeating former Durham city council member Sandy Ogburn. With 19 of 21 precincts reporting in unofficial results, Hall had 54 percent of the vote compared to 46 percent for Sandy Ogburn. Hall likely will replace outgoing Democratic Rep. Paul Miller, who declined to run for another term. He won't have a Republican opponent in the general election, but could face a write-in challenge. 

70th Runoff. In the 70th, Pat Hurley, a deputy clerk of court from Asheboro, had 62 percent of the vote with all 19 precincts reporting, compared to 38 percent for Jim Parker, a former mayor of Liberty, according to unofficial results. Hurley will take on Democrat Happy Spivey of Ramseur in November in the heavily GOP district. Nine-term incumbent Rep. Arlie Culp, R-Randolph, is retiring. 

Falling Poll Numbers.  U.S. Reps. Robin Hayes and Charles Taylor, both North Carolina Republicans, are facing some falling poll numbers. Public Policy Polling of Raleigh found that voters in the 11th Congressional District prefer Democrat Heath Shuler over Taylor by a 46 percent to 42 percent margin. The survey of 687 likely voters was conducted May 22 and had a margin of error of plus or minus 3.7 percentage points. Stuart Rothenberg, an analyst who writes for Roll Call magazine in Washington, says the Taylor/Shuler race may be "evidence that the national GOP meltdown is affecting individual Republicans." According to the polls, President Bush's popularity has fallen sharply in the district, and Taylor's numbers are following. Hayes has also seen his support drop, according to polls. Hayes faces Democrat Larry Kissell, who lives in Biscoe in Montgomery County, in the November election. Editor’s Note: Just a reminder, the only poll that matters is the one on election day, so make sure you vote this fall!

Washington NEWS

Tight Budget for FSIS.  The Food Safety and Inspection Services concedes that it is facing a difficult budgetary climate through the end of its fiscal year in September, but denied that it plans to furlough meat, poultry or egg inspectors. FSIS has reduced or eliminated expenditures not directly related to food safety programs and has frozen hiring for non-inspection positions. The agency is considering further cost-saving measures, but presently has no plans to furlough inspection program personnel.

Farm Groups Oppose Bid For Deeper Subsidy Cuts.  The Bush administration sought agreement from U.S. farm groups for a 70 percent cut in their most trade-distorting subsidies as a way to save world trade talks, but was rejected.  However, discussions between the two sides on how Washington might offer trading partners more concessions on less trade-distorting “blue box” supports -- such as spending caps on specific product payments -- were better received.  
Korea Sets Date.  The South Korean government has announced that beef shipments from the United States will begin on June 7, when it publishes a list of beef plants approved to export boneless beef from cattle under 30 months of age to the Korean market.  The United States continues to press Seoul on the boneless issue, maintaining that most bones present no risk to human health. Before the market closed in 2003, Korean consumers paid top dollar for bone-in short ribs, which accounted for a significant portion of all beef exports. There is demand for boneless short ribs, but they require a great deal more labor and accordingly will probably be less profitable for U.S. beef processors.

Homeland Security.  The state will receive 28 percent less money in federal homeland security grants this year than last, a drop that worries state officials trying to prepare against both terrorism and natural disasters. The U.S. Department of Homeland Security announced this week that North Carolina will receive $30.5 million in grants. The state's total is down from $42.1 million awarded last year. The drop continues a downward trend for the state. In 2004, North Carolina received nearly $62 million. 

Environmental NEWS

Mercury Levels.  The North Carolina Wildlife Resources Commission has announced that both catfish and largemouth bass in the northeast of the state have high levels of mercury. The agency has warned that women of childbearing age, pregnant and nursing women and children younger than 15 should not eat the fish. Other adults should eat only one serving per week. This is a precautionary measure and not in response to public health problems.

Commodity NEWS        
Alternative Fuels.  A car dealer in Southern Pines has opened the state's first alternative fuel-only station. The station, owned by Bill Smith, sells two types of ethanol and a biodiesel mixture that can be used by most diesel engines. Ethanol costs were a dime less per gallon than regular unleaded gas Wednesday. North Carolina governments began experimenting with the use of alternative fuels in 1990. The state's motor fleet now includes more than 5,500 cars and trucks that use ethanol or compressed natural gas. At least two companies plan to start making ethanol at plants in eastern NC by the end of 2007. 

Ethanol a Boon to Corn Farmers.   Demand from the ethanol industry is helping push corn consumption above production this year, and that has some people wondering whether we should be using a crucial food source to make fuel for cars.  But farmers say demand from the budding ethanol industry has created a situation they haven’t seen since at least 1995: Corn supplies appear tight.  Prices spiked this spring and don’t show signs of dropping soon.  An energy consultant says a boom in new ethanol plants means half the U.S. corn crop could go toward supplying fuel companies within five or six years.  Farmers may increase production, but investors could outpace them by building more ethanol infrastructure, the consultant said.  That could lead to a pinch in food supplies while making ethanol prices vulnerable to drought or other agricultural wild cards.

Hogs Don’t Affect Air Quality. An Iowa State University study has found that proximity to hog farms does not affect air quality inside neighboring residences as much as the activities that take place inside the residences. The 16-month study of air quality surrounding hog farms was conducted by ISU’s Department of Agriculture and Biosystems Engineering and measured concentrations of ammonia and hydrogen sulfide on farms and neighboring residences. The study, conducted in 2004 and 2005, also reveals that meteorological factors such as wind speed and solar radiation affect the concentration of hydrogen sulfide and ammonia more than the size of the operation or the type of manure storage used on the farm.  The study shows that an increase in the concentration of hydrogen sulfide measured on the farm does not show a similar increase in concentration inside nearby residences unless residences are located less than .4 mile from the farm and climate conditions are such that low wind speed and little solar radiation are present.  For more information on the study, visit  www.pork.org.

Wild Birds Not Only To Blame.  Wild birds are not entirely to blame for the spread of the H5N1 strain of bird flu, and countries should not slaughter them in large numbers to prevent the disease, according to experts at a bird flu conference held last week in Rome. The conference, organized by the U.N. Food and Agriculture Organization and the World Organization for Animal Health, has gathered more than 300 scientists and animal experts from 100 countries to discuss bird flu.  Experts at the conference said while wild birds can introduce H5N1 to an area, human mistakes such as poor hygiene on poultry farms usually spread the virus.  

Tobacco Appeal.  The Supreme Court said Tuesday that it will decide whether tobacco giant Philip Morris must pay nearly $80 million in damages to the family of a longtime smoker, a case that could shield companies from large jury awards if the company wins.  Lawyers on both sides of the issue said the case could go a long way to determining whether the high court will place limits on punitive damage awards in a variety of cases beyond tobacco.  At $79.5 million, the award in the Oregon case is more than 150 times the $521,000 actual damages awarded by the jury.  The Oregon Supreme Court ruled in February that the amount was not excessive given the conduct of Philip Morris in marketing cigarettes.  A jury had ordered damages be paid to the family of Jesse Williams, a janitor who smoked three packs of Marlboros a day before he died of lung cancer in 1997.  Arguments are expected this fall.

People in the NEWS

New Soybean CEO. Charles Hall has been chosen to lead the staff of the North Carolina Soybean Producers Association. He will assume his duties as chief executive officer on September 1, 2006. Hall will succeed Jim Wilder, who has been the organization’s executive director since February 1972. Wilder submitted his end-of-August retirement notice to the Board on April 20. Hall currently is assistant director of marketing for NCDA&CS and is manager of the department’s international export trade office. Hall will begin his employer with the NC Soybean Producers Association on July 1, 2006 for familiarization with the many aspects and duties of the organization before taking the reins of CEO on Sept. 1. 

NCDA News

Trade Mission.  Agriculture Commissioner Steve Troxler will be on a trade mission to Denmark and the United Kingdom next week. Troxler will join Raleigh's Jim Cain, the U.S. ambassador to Denmark, to meet with top agricultural officials and importers in the Scandinavian country and encourage them to buy agricultural products from North Carolina. Troxler and his entourage will then travel to London, where they will meet with executives of British American Tobacco and executives with sweet potato importer Barfoot's of Botley. The last leg of the trip is to Northern Ireland, where Troxler will meet with the country's agriculture secretary, Pat Toal, and see examples of how Northern Ireland farmers are diversifying crops to boost income and protect against diseases. Troxler will be joined on his trip by representatives of the North Carolina Agribusiness Council, the Tobacco Growers Association of North Carolina, the NC Sweet Potato Commission, the NC Farm Bureau, NC State Grange, and NC State University.
Mark Your Calendar
AgDay at the General Assembly will be held on the Halifax Mall on Tuesday, June 13. Make plans to be there at 9:00 am for the briefing, followed by legislative visits from 10:00 to 11:45.  AgLunch with the Legislators will be served at 12:00 noon. RSVP to the Council at 919-782-4063.
.
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